 Correctional Education Council (CEC) Board Meeting Minutes
September 14, 2020
Conference Call
Council Members
David McGlone, Secretary Robert Green, Crystal Fleming-Brice (for Deborah Grinnage-Pulley), Secretary Kelly Schulz, Secretary James Fielder, Michael DiGiacomo, Kip Kunsman, Jack Kavanagh, Antoine Payne, Jack Weber, Yariela Kerr-Donovan, and Danielle Cox
Staff and Guests
Kaitlin Marsden, James Rzepkowski, Erin Roth, Carolyn Scruggs, Kathleen White, Jack Cunning, Erica DuBose, Tamara Barron, Patrick Hruz, James Grossman, Ellen Bredt, Sandy Graham, Jarah Hall, Janell Johnson, Katharine Lander, Amanda Cram, Antonio Logan, Peggy Stanford, Katie Poteet, JaKen Caston, Cynthia Blackwell, Lonnie Lewis, Deron Crawford, Kenneth Jessup, Leza Griffith, Lloyd Day, Lauren Gilwee, Dylan McDonough, Grace Kelly, June Brittingham and Natalie Clements
Absent
Jennifer Gauither
__________________________________________________________________________________
David McGlone, Deputy Secretary of MD Labor, called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m. A quorum was reached. 
Welcome
David McGlone welcomed attendees to the meeting and thanked everyone for taking time out of their busy schedules to participate.
Approval of Minutes
The minutes of the June 15, 2020 meeting were approved.
Updates from DPSCS (Secretary Robert Green)
Maryland is ranked 32nd in the country in the number of COVID-19 cases among individuals and staff in the corrections system. DPSCS is approaching reopening, but is doing so with extreme caution to ensure the safety of all those residing, as well as working in facilities. They are using a data driven approach to reopen and are testing all staff every 30 days across six regions. In regard to inmate safety, all new intakes are going through the Maryland Reception, Diagnostic and Classification Center (MRDCC). Prior to COVID-19, there were six intake areas across the State; however, now all individuals are tested and quarantined at MRDCC before entering into facilities. DPSCS is following the data each week very closely to assess actions moving forward and to ensure the health and safety of all in the system. 
Education and work experience are critical to the corrections system, and inmates are eager to get back inside the classroom. Maryland Correctional Enterprises (MCE) is pleased to have 65 percent of the population back to work, where able. COVID-19 has brought about uneasiness, exacerbated disparities, and caused major tragedy to the country, but it also presents the opportunity for new and innovative ideas in recovery and in the future, especially in corrections. In recovery, DPSCS is looking to:

· Reimagine pilots around technology and consider how they can push more opportunities for technology in facilities in a long-term and sustainable way;

· Explore and invest in home detention - right now there are about 543 individuals living at home with electronic monitoring, which is a number DPSCS hopes to only see increase;

· Hire another reentry support staff to focus on reentry and community development; and,

· Reinstate the landscaping program.
Updates from MD Labor (David McGlone)

MD Labor has been busy and has encountered many challenges in preparing for the workforce to return. The Department has had many instances of good news, such as:

· New Apprenticeship Expansion Grant award funds;

· Success of the Layoff Aversion Fund which provided 10 million dollars and supported 9,000 jobs; 

· Modernization of the Unemployment Insurance mobile app;

· Expansion of workshare; and

· Launching Beacon 2.0 this month.

Correctional Education Updates 
Danielle Cox, Director of Correctional Education (CE) at MD Labor’s Division of Workforce Development and Adult Learning (DWDAL), opened the floor for staff to share CE updates concerning staff vacancies, GED numbers, occupational updates, and transitional updates.
Staff Vacancies (Jack Cunning)
· Jack Cunning, Field Director of CE at MD Labor DWDAL, reported on the current CE vacancies.
· Once the hiring freeze exceptions are approved by the Department of Budget Management (DBM), offer letters need to be sent to successful candidates for the following positions:
· Associate Librarian at Maryland Correctional Training Center (MCTC), 

· Special Education teacher at Metropolitan Transit Center (MTC), and
· Barbering Instructor at Occupational Skills Training Center (OSTC). 

· Once the hiring freeze exceptions are approved by DBM, interviews need to be rescheduled for the following positions:
· Librarian at the Eastern Correctional Institution West (ECI-W),
· Librarian at Maryland Correctional Institution Hagerstown (MCI-H), and
· Librarian at Roxbury Correctional Institution (RCI).
· The following positions need to be posted since the hiring freeze exceptions have been approved by DBM:
· Special Education teacher at Western Correctional Institution (WCI) and at North Branch Correction Institution (NBCI), and
· School Psychologist at Head Quarters.
· The following positions need to be posted once the hiring freeze exceptions are approved by DBM:
· Adult Basic Education (ABE) teacher at ECI-W, Eastern Pre-Release Unit (EPRU), Jessup Correctional Institution (JCI), and two at RCI;
· Office Technology Instructor at OSTC and RCI;
· Building Maintenance at MCI-H;
· Plumbing Instructor at WCI;
· Teacher Supervisor at Patuxent Institution (PATX); and
· Principal position at Maryland Correctional Institution for Women (MCI-W).
· There are currently 19 vacant positions.
Academic Updates (Patrick Hruz)
· Patrick Hruz, Academic Coordinator of CE at MD Labor DWDAL, reported on relevant academic updates.
· As schools reopen, the two main focuses are:

· The re-enrollment process, and

· Test for Adult Basic Education (TABE) Testing.
· The following are important statistics and data from FY20 (as a disclaimer, this is data that factors in the quarter of the school year that was missed due to the onset of COVID-19):
· 178 students attained a GED; 

· 865 Adult Basic Education (ABE) students and 67 English as a second language (ESL) students received a TABE Certificate 
· For the 21 and under population, it is important to note that in FY20, 98 percent were below grade level (high school level).
· The following are actual CE statistics versus State goals:
· Periods of Participation with Measurable Skills Gains (MSG) for ABE students was 47.9 percent versus the State goal of 40 percent;
· Periods of Participation with MSG for ESL students was 62.9 percent versus the State goal of 45 percent;
· Periods of Participation with MSG overall was 48.5 percent versus the State goal of 43 percent;
· Pre and Post Tests completed for CE overall was 66 percent versus the State goal of 70 percent (note: one quarter of the school year was missed which resulted in a missed opportunities to post-test).
· In depth data analysis and meetings were held with each school to discuss TABE and GED testing procedures, expectations, and guidelines in order to identify areas of success and areas of needed improvement. From this analysis, it was determined that the addition of a data and test results analyst position was necessary.
· The following are professional development opportunities CE staff took advantage of in the last few months:

· The Coalition of Adult Basic Education (COABE) Conference was held virtually this summer which allowed even more staff (54 CE staff members) to participate than normally would be able to.
· The conference included sessions on topics such as: teaching strategies, classroom resources, technology in the classroom, student motivation, special education /struggling learners, literacy, employability skills, and more.
· School Closures that resulted from COVID-19 allowed the opportunity for schools to really hone in on professional development.
· Five in-depth conferences were held with each school and prompts and questions were provided to generate thought, reflection, analysis, and planning related to a variety of topics, such as:  revised curriculum, TABE and GED testing procedures and data (student outcomes), student motivation, building trust and rapport, academic materials and resources, instructional strategies, digital literacy, and more.
· CE is trying to focus more heavily on the initial stages of engaging students and ensuring there is a clear link between education and a career. This includes utilizing the newly developed Student Career and Learning Plans (focused on careers upon entering the academic program) and exposing students early on to the O*NET Career Interest Inventory and the Occupational Outlook Handbook.
· The following are academic staffing updates:

· The position of GED Examiner for the Central Region was filled;
· There is a new part-time contractual position of Data and Test Results Analyst; and
· There is an intern position at the University of Maryland Baltimore County that will support the development of a teacher handbook.
· The following are grant updates:

· FY21 is year one of three of the Adult Education and Family Literacy Services (AELS) grant. This year will provide $475,000 of funding; and
· FY21 is year three of three for the Neglected & Delinquent (N&D) grant and the application is in final signature stage. This year it is anticipated that there will be approximately $644,000 in funding.
· Social, emotional, and digital literacy components have been added to the academic curriculum.
· Tablets are still in the Request for Proposals (RFP) process, and as of right now, there are 87 existing tablets out in facilities across the State.
· Teachers and staff have been sharing and collaborating on academic program resources through a shared Google Drive that serves as a “one-stop” shop.
Transitional Updates (Erica DuBose)

· Erica DuBose, Transition Coordinator for CE at MD Labor DWDAL, reported on transitional updates.
· The Transition Department ended FY20 with a total of 1,483 students obtaining a MD Labor Transition Certificate of Completion, meeting their certificate goal for the year (before classes were suspended).
· Although teachers were not in the facilities due to COVID-19, they used their time to participate in training and professional development. Staff collaborated virtually with one another and developed weekly lesson plans and activities to implement upon the return of students. 

· The two transition specialist vacancies mentioned in the June meeting, one in Baltimore City and one in the Eastern Shore, were filled. 

· Collaboration with Reentry Navigators has continued, and they have been instrumental in bringing additional resources and providing direct support to inmates preparing for release. Over the last few months navigators have continued work with individuals who are preparing for release, as well as those who are home.  For example, Reentry Navigator, Ellen Bredt, facilitated a connection with an employer, and Erica DuBose was able to connect a young man to the business to have an opportunity to test into an apprenticeship program (he passed the test) with the Sheet Metal & Air Conditioning National Association in Suitland, Maryland. 
· As CE students exit incarceration, they have been in contact with transition staff, and continue to seek guidance and training opportunities to enter the workforce. Transition staff have been working to connect them to community partners. 

· MD Labor’s Special Education Coordinator will be a key player for the Local Implementation for Results grant to ensure that all Special Education student’s Individualized Education Plan (IEP) Transition Plans are met. Transition plans are a federal requirement for the under 21 population.

· Employment Readiness Workshop teachers will be receiving professional development on how to understand Special Education student’s Transition Plans and how to collaborate with Special Education teachers to best meet student needs. 
· Thanks to Special Education funding, transition instructors and specialists will be able to update their audio visual equipment.
· Dr. Tamara Barron and Erica DuBose will be conducting virtual professional development for the CE transition and occupational teachers this fall.
· Contact Erica DuBose with community partners that could be highlighted at CEC meetings so that she can get them on the agenda. Erica DuBose thanked Antonio Logan, this meeting’s community partner, for agreeing to speak about his work at the Northwest Career Center. 

· The CEC annual report for 2020 has been completed and is now in MD Labor’s Office of the Assistant Secretary. Once approved, the draft will be sent out to CEC members and a separate conference call will be set up for CEC members to vote on the report.
· The CEC meeting dates for 2021 will be established at the December meeting.  Meetings are quarterly and typically held the second Monday of March, June, September, and December. Please let Erica DuBose know if you foresee any potential conflict. 

· Erica DuBose concluded by thanking CE staff, DPSCS partners, the Reentry and Apprenticeship Navigators, and community partners for ensuring that returning citizens have access to resources and training opportunities to reduce recidivism.
· Secretary Green and Assistant Secretary Carolyn Scruggs chimed in about home detention, emphasizing that there will be an active push to move toward home detention moving forward. DPSCS is in the process of  preparing for this shift.
Career and Technical Education (CTE) Updates (Tamara Barron)
· Dr. Tamara Barron, Occupational Coordinator for CE at MD Labor DWDAL, reported on occupational updates.
· CE’s Career and Technology Education (CTE) programs experienced a number of accomplishments during FY20, despite over a quarter of the year’s instructional time being lost due to COVID-19. The pandemic continues to negatively impact FY21 programming.

· During FY20 full program operation, there were more than 500 students attending 25 adult CTE programs (formerly known as Occupational Training Programs) across ten institutions taught by 43 instructors. Courses are typically 400 - 600 hours in length and students learn through classroom instruction, hands-on practice, and their training is evaluated by written and performance-based testing.

· During the 2019-2020 school year, 402 students received CTE certificates in the career training programs offered in 24 career fields and were awarded 320 national certificates.

· For FY21, CE will continue the expansion of national certification opportunities for students, update training equipment when possible, enhance training opportunities for both staff and students, and work towards strengthening on-the-job training experiences behind the fence.

· National certification updates include:
· The National Center for Construction Education Research (NCCER) will require all training programs to utilize their online Testing Management System (TMS) beginning August 1, 2021. All Module exams must be paid for by schools and administered through online only. 
· Per the Maryland State Department of Education, all Construction students must obtain OSHA 10 Certification prior to completing Construction training. All Construction Trade teachers have completed their OSHA 10 training and select instructors (one per institution) will complete OSHA Train the Trainer to be able to train and certify students in OSHA 10.
· CE will continue to offer Auto Service Excellence (ASE) Entry Level Technician training and national certification testing to all automotive students in training programs.
· All five Office Technology training programs will offer Microsoft Office Specialist (MOS) Certification testing. CE will pilot this testing at MCIW and is working with Pearson Vue and Certiport to utilize Pearson Vue Testing Labs within the prisons to conduct MOS testing. 
· All students in the Barber Stylist Training programs will earn two national certificates as a part of their training: (1) Bloodborne Pathogen Handling Certification and (2) OSHA 10 Safety Certification for Cosmetology and Barbering Industry. Instructors have completed OSHA 10 training and will offer the certification to their students when tablets are made available.
· CE is working with Printing and Graphics Association Mid Atlantic (PGAMA) to certify all Printing and Graphics Programs in PrintED. PGAMA is working with CE programs to offer paper/pencil certification testing, but as tablets become available, PrintED certification will be offered via tablets.

· When tablets are made available to occupational instructors, they will be used to administer occupational training programs, testing, and certifications, to include: NCCER construction training programs, OSHA 10 certifications, ASE automotive training programs, and PrintED certifications. CE will conduct professional development to teach instructors how to use the tablets and how to register and pay for students.

· Dr. Tamara Barron provided updates on new CTE programming during FY20, including:
· Both Barbering Stylist Training Programs were up and running at RCI and MCIW, and students are preparing for the new State of Maryland Barber Stylist License upon their release.

· CE began a second Warehouse/Distribution training program at RCI. This program mirrors the training program at OSTC and offers national certification as a Forklift Operator and HAZMAT (Hazardous Materials) Handler. 

· CE began two new programs at MCIW:
· The Hospitality Pre-Apprenticeship Training Program is a partnership with the American Hotel and Lodging Educational Institute (AHLEI) and the Maryland Hotel and Lodging Association (MHLA) for women near release.
· A Certified Peer Recovery Specialist Training Program began for students with long-term sentences and for those nearing release that have an affinity for helping others, all the while battling opioid addiction. This is a partnership between MD Labor, DPSCS, the Maryland Department of Health, and The Opioid Crisis Command Center. 

· The Joint Skills Training Partnership (JSTP) program and ASE testing at Vehicles for Change have resumed with limited participation due to COVID-19.

· CE continues to seek national certification and industry recognized credential opportunities for students to ensure they leave their incarceration with skills and competencies recognized and valued by employers.

· Lots of professional development has happened since the onset of COVID-19 and CE is really prioritizing working with teachers and principals to ensure programming is connected to national and industry recognized credentials

· A major challenge for both CE occupational and transitional programming has been the antiquated technology.
Correctional Education System Update (Danielle Cox)
· Danielle Cox, Director of CE for MD Labor DWDAL reported on CE system updates.
· Western Maryland is gearing up for COVID-19 testing, Central Maryland has experienced some hiccups with their technology, and Eastern Maryland returns today. Baltimore is being tested today and returns next week.
· Danielle Cox participated in phone calls with various stakeholders from MD Labor, DPSCS, and other organizations to discuss return plans, COVID-19 testing, etc. All staff will have returned by next week and the return process has been smooth thanks to collaboration with DPSCS.

· CE has had several meetings with the Maryland Longitudinal Data System (MLDS) to add CE data to track student outcomes post release. Comparing transitional, occupational, and academic data to post-release jobs and wages was approved. 

Regional Principal Updates

Danielle Cox opened the floor for regional principals to provide updates. The CEC will feature different principals each meeting to share updates from their facilities.
Western Region (Lonnie Lewis)
· Lonnie Lewis, Principal in the Western Region, reported updates for the Western Region.
· WCI and NBCI were the first to start programming again, and Hagerstown came back the week after. They completed yearly DPSCS training
· CE staff worked with wardens to develop a plan to begin program operation by setting rules, on things like PPE use and social distancing, that inmates have to sign for.
· WCI is up and running as of last week, and NBCI is currently on lockdown but they will start back up soon.

Central Region (Deron Crawford)
· Deron Crawford, Principal in the Central Region, reported updates for the Central Region.
· Two months prior to returning to the facilities there was a tremendous amount of professional development, IEP work, and lesson planning.
· Every person has a different feeling about COVID-19, but the return plan has been incredibly well thought out and commendable. 
· A regional call was hosted and was a success. It gave employees the opportunity to ask questions and have a voice. 

· As students return, priorities have been developing and enforcing school rules, ensuring individuals follow PPE protocol, reenrolling students, and having them take the updated TABE test.
· Overall, there have been very few issues, aside from computer issues and cleaning.
June Brittingham (Eastern Region)
· June Brittingham, Principal in the Eastern Region, reported updates for the Eastern Region.

· ECI East and West have been sending work packets to students in housing units. There has been great communication with the ECI administration. Several teachers have been spending time developing PowerPoints that will supplement instruction.
· June Brittingham has met with the Special Education teacher and case managers online to screen students under the age of 21 for special education and has gone into the facility several times to meet with the warden and assistant.
· Library cart services were provided on a weekly basis over the summer. The library cart service and LASI have both started up fully since.
· CE librarians have been holding regular weekly meetings, reviewing scholarly articles, best practices, programming ideas, and more. Hopefully they will be able to get four more librarians onboard to fill current vacancies. 

· Librarians are developing a contingency plan and have been able to get Maryland State Library for Blind and Print Disabled services to vision impaired inmates

· Technology, such as antiquated computers, have been a challenge in facilities. DPSCS and MD Labor will connect to deploy excess laptops and technology resources into the field. 
Navigator Updates (Marshel Pollock-Lawrence, James Grossman, Ellen Bredt, Sandy Graham, and Jarah Hall)
· Reentry Navigators Marshel Pollock-Lawrence (Baltimore City), James Grossman (Western Maryland), Ellen Bredt (Anne Arundel), Sandy Graham (Prince George’s County), and Jarah Hall (Lower Shore) reported on updates and progress.

· Marshel Pollock Lawrence has seen an increase in clients relocating to Baltimore. Once they are set up in the Maryland Workforce Exchange (MWE), she directs them to education and training resources. It seems that many have access to computers because the people they live with have one. She is also referring individuals to Enoch Pratt Library. Major employers hiring returning citizens have been: Giant, CNS Wholesale, Buy Right, Food Lion, and Savers. Baltimore has seen individuals return from various parts of the State as well as other States such as New Jersey, Pennsylvania, and Colorado.
· James Grossman is still working from home and connecting with local agencies to support return citizens in gaining employment.
· Ellen Bredt has worked with 18 new customers since last meeting, and in total, 25 individuals received intensive services. She is assisting customers in registering in the MWE and has made eight confirmed job placements. Customers have come from word of mouth, Demascus House, Aging and Disability, DPSCS, and more. Pivot, a nonprofit supporting women who are returning citizens, provides virtual services and has been supporting women in accessing devices. Ellen Bredt has met with the Apprenticeship Navigator in her area to start creating a prison to apprenticeship pipeline. The two of them met with the Sheet Metal and Air Conditioning National Association, sent four clients and their resumes, and one was chosen and hired. 
· Sandy Graham has worked with six new clients, one of which is behind bars. The other five are focused on employment readiness. Amazon is coming to Upper Marlbolo, and two individuals have applied there. Sandy Graham is in communication with Maryland Correctional Institution – Jessup (MCI-J) and Dorsey Run Correctional Facility (DRCF) and preparing to go back into facilities. 
· Jarah Hall has worked with 16 customers, three of which attended an ECI workshop, five who were referred, one who is on probation and parole, four who attended a Reemployment Services and Eligibility Assessment (RESEA) program workshop, and two who are in home detention. Purdue and Panera have been major employer partners for hiring. She is reaching out to businesses and Registered Apprenticeships over the phone and is working to also connect with transitional houses and shelters. 
Community Partner Updates (Antonio L. Logan)
· Antonio L. Logan from the Baltimore City Mayor’s Office of Employment Development (MOED) shared some of the good work MOED has been doing.
· Northwest Career Center (NCC) has been serving customers virtually since late May via Facebook. From the start of virtual service through August, they have reached over 100,000 people. Virtual sessions are offered Tuesday, Wednesday, and Thursday at 1pm, and services offered include: job readiness, virtual recruitment, and job club.
· They have been holding justice involved sessions, one of which highlighted employment behind the fence. The next session is on September 28th and will discuss expungement and employment opportunities.
· Three weeks ago, MOED partnered with the Baltimore City police to support offenders who show progress by speaking to the prosecuting attorney and advocating for drug court. 

· Staff are looking at going back to centers around the 29th of September and are hoping to see customers soon after. Virtual resources will continue even after in-person return. 
· If anyone needs to reach out regarding NCC services, they should email: alogan@oedworks.com.
Employer Engagement Committee Updates (Jack Weber)

· Jack Weber, CEO at Uptown Press, reported on Employer Engagement Committee updates.
· He shared an inspiring story of someone who served 44 years in prison, and has now been working for three months as an employee at MCE in the OSTC print shop. 
Concluding Remarks

· Secretary Green thanked the group for an informative meeting and highlighted all the good work that has been shared and done, even in the middle of a pandemic. He reemphasized the idea of reimaging the future of corrections.
· Deputy Secretary McGlone asked the group for a motion to close the meeting, to which Secretary Green gave a motion and Jack Weber seconded the motion. 
· Erica DuBose will send updated calendar invites for upcoming CEC meetings.

· The next meeting of the CEC will be on December 14, 2020.
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